
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F906836

RICKY ALTES CLAIMANT

TEC STAFFING SERVICES RESPONDENT

LIBERTY MUTUAL GROUP RESPONDENT
CARRIER
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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by JOHN YOUNG, Attorney, Greenwood, Arkansas.

Respondents represented by FARRAH FIELDER, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 20, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 2, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 2, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $221 for

temporary total disability and $166 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the insect bite to the claimant’s body.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from June 16, 2009, until July

12, 2009.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Beginning on or about June 14, 2009, the
Claimant was bitten by insects while on the
job at Fort Chaffee and thereby infected with
rocky mountain spotted fever and chrlichia
chaffeensis which caused the Claimant’s health
to rapidly deteriorate over the course of two
weeks.  During this time, Claimant suffered
fever, infection, organ failure, and seizures,
to a point where Claimant was rendered
clinically dead but revived by medical
professionals, and Claimant suffered a
compensable injury.  The Claimant is entitled
to temporary total and partial disability,
medical treatment and payment for impairments
that may be found, and the appropriate
statutory attorney’s fees.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents will contend that the
Claimant’s illness or condition does not meets
(sic) the definition of a compensable injury
or compensable occupational disease under the
Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-eight-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent to perform multiple duties.  His job

duties included driving a roll truck, dismantling computers, and
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general warehouse work which included driving a forklift, stacking,

and sorting items.  The claimant performed most of his work duties

at Fort Chaffee, which is a military base located to the east of

Fort Smith, Arkansas.

The central question in this matter is whether the claimant

suffered a compensable injury due to an insect bite.  There is

little dispute regarding many of the facts involved in this case.

On or about June 12, 2009, the claimant began to have a fever which

eventually lead to his admittance into Sparks Regional Medical

Center on June 21, 2009.  Upon admittance into the hospital, the

claimant continued to worsen with high grade fever and became

septic.  At one point during his hospital stay, the claimant

demonstrated seizure like symptoms and went code blue.  The

claimant did recover from the code blue episode and eventually

underwent an appendectomy after being placed in the intensive care

unit.  It was suspected that the claimant had some form of a tick

born illness and a biological sample from the claimant was sent to

the Mayo Clinic for testing.  The testing confirmed that the

claimant had Ehrlichiosis which is a type of tick born illness.

The following is a portion of the deposition testimony of Dr.

Raed Khairy who treated the claimant during his admission to the

hospital:

“Q. Okay, so is that, my understanding, there
are two different types of this disease, I
guess you want to call it?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  What are the differences in them?
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A. They present, they have the same
presentation.  It’s basically different tick
and different bacteria, but both they have the
same pathogenesis, the same way of like the
bacteria is present in a reservoir in the
southern part here.  We have the deer that
carries it, and in the north, it’s the white-
footed mouse, I think.  And basically the tick
goes and feed on the reservoir and it carries
the bacteria, and then it goes on infecting
the human being.  And, but basically both of
them are the same, and you treat them the same
and you check for them the same.

Q. Okay.  And how - you’ve probably already
mentioned it, but how is this disease
transmitted?

A. It’s transmitted through a tick bite.”

The claimant was discharged from the hospital on June 30,

2009.  At that time, he continued with a course of antibiotics and

has recovered from Ehrlichiosis.

On direct examination, the claimant gave the following

testimony regarding his belief that he became infected with the

Ehrlichiosis while working for the respondent:

“Q. Okay.  All right.  And you claim that you
became infected with this illness while you
were at work.  What leads you to that
conclusion?

A. During the last week of May and the first
week of June, we had a lot of flying insects
in the building.  And we basically didn't have
any way to combat them other than turn on a
fan.

Q. By flying insects, what do you mean?

A. Bull gnats and mosquitoes...”

“...Q. Okay.  All right.  I'm sorry, continue
about you said that you were noticing flying
insects the week before?
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A. We were dismantling computers during that
time.  And a young than I was working with,
our work stations were about 15, 20 feet
apart, and we were both dismantling computers
and we were both fighting off these flying
insects at different times.  At one point I
had four sizable bites on me.  I had three on
my left arm and one on my right that swelled
up about the size of a pencil eraser.  And
they were swollen for a day or so.

Q. What were the bites from?

A. Just from the flying insects.  I wasn't
positive what had bit me because like I said,
it was a mixture of these mosquitoes and bull
gnats and I wasn't positive what had bit me.
I wasn't concerned at the time because I had
been bitten by flying insects before.”

On direct examination, the claimant also gave testimony

regarding any contact that he had with a tick:

“Q. All right.  And go ahead, you said that
you didn't have any concern at the time.  When
did you start to have a concern about what was
going on?

A. Well, when I started having the fever, we
were – I went to Dr. Griffin in Greenwood and
the first thing he asked me was, "Have you
been bit by a tick?"  At that point I had not
been bit by a tick in probably two years.  So
I told him, "No."  And he prescribed a mild
antibiotic on Monday.  I went to work on
Tuesday.  Tuesday afternoon I went home from
work and I had 103.1 temperature...”

“Q... Okay.  So with any time, let's say, from
June the 16th back to the beginning of June,
had you noticed any ticks on you?  Had you
found any ticks or been bitten that you know
of?

A. No.  During March, I had caught one
crawling on me, but it had never attached.  I
can honestly say that I have not been -- not
had an embedded tick up until now for almost
three years.
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Q. Okay.  Were there any problems with ticks
out at the job place where you were working?

A. No.  I never picked one off of me out
there.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove that his injury is

compensable.  There is no doubt that the claimant is able to prove

by a preponderance of the evidence the existence of objective

medical findings of the Ehrlichiosis.  However, he must also prove

a causal connection between the Ehrlichiosis and his work

activities.  It is the claimant’s sworn testimony that he was not

bitten by a tick for at least a two-year period leading up to his

illness.  The claimant asserts that he was bitten by flying insects

in the form of either mosquitoes or buffalo gnats or some

combination of the two.  However, there is no evidence that

Ehrlichiosis is transmitted in that fashion.  Instead, the evidence

is clear that Ehrlichiosis is transmitted through tick bites.  The

following is an affidavit of Dr. Mark Lee Stillwell that was

admitted into evidence by the respondents. It states:

“I. Dr. Mark Stillwell, hereby state under
oath:

1. That I am a licensed physician practicing
in the state of Arkansas.  I received my
medical training at the University of Maryland
School of Medicine.  I graduated in 1982.  I
did post-graduate work in the field of
internal medicine and my infectious disease
specialty training at the University of
Maryland Hospital and the Baltimore VA Medical
Center.  I am licensed as an internal medicine
physician, specializing in the field of
infectious disease.  I am Board Certified in
the specialties of infectious disease and
internal medicine.
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2. That I am familiar with tick-borne
illnesses.

3. From my experience, my review of the
literature, and my extensive familiarity with
these diseases, there is no reasonable
indication that a person would acquire Rocky
Mountain Spotted Fever or Ehrlichiosis from an
insect other than a tick that bites an
infected animal and then the insect soon
thereafter bites a person.

4. From my experience, my review of the
literature, and my extensive familiarity with
these diseases, there is no reasonable
indication that Rocky Mountain Spotted Fever
or Ehrlichiosis would be transmitted by
insects other than ticks, including
mosquitoes, flies, and gnats.

5. That these opinions are stated within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty.”

The claimant has failed to meet his burden in proving that the

injury or illness he suffered was a compensable injury or illness.

The claimant simply has not been able to prove by a preponderance

of the evidence that the mosquito or buffalo gnat bites he suffered

could have transmitted the Ehrlichiosis to the claimant and he has

failed to prove that he received a tick bite that could have

transferred the Ehrlichiosis to the claimant, while he was

performing employment services for the respondent.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 2, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 2, 2010, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the presence of objective medical findings of Ehrlichiosis.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that his alleged injury or illness was compensable.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


